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1. General comments

This report gives the information gathered and conclusions reached on the discussions with the Ministers of the Government of St. Kitts and Nevis and with the officials concerned with physical planning and enforcement in St. Kitts and Nevis and in Antigua.

Mr. David Keith the PGDM Coordinator in St. Kitts arranged and accompanied me to all meetings except the meetings in Nevis. Mrs Rosemary Georges, PGDM Coordinator in Antigua and Barbuda arranged meetings with the Antigua State College. 

Mr Keith will provide a report with the names of persons being invited to attend the workshop in Antigua.

There is a general realisation that the reduction of the vulnerability of developments is necessary to prevent the almost annual destruction of developments by hurricanes and heavy rainfall. The Governments of Antigua and Barbuda and of St. Kitts and Nevis have passed legislation to mandate the use of the OECS Building Codes and Building Guidelines which were tailored to suit the administrative process of the States. The Development Control and Planning Bill, 2000 was passed by the parliament of St. Kitts and Nevis and gazetted after assent by the Governor General. 

This Bill  which has been based on the OECS model Physical Planning Act mandates in section 55 (2) of the Bill that  “A person who intends to erect a building shall conform to the standards specified in the Building Code and Building Guidelines referred to in Schedules 5 and 6, respectively, to this Act”. I have a slight problem with this as the Code mandates the use of the standards for the building and not for the person as stated in this section. However, the intent is quite clear. The next steps must be to print the Bill and make copies available for sale. 

This was discussed with the Minister of Housing who was responsible for physical planning and with the Government Printer who is responsible for printing all Government publications. During our discussions with the Printer we were able to extract from her a promise that 200 copies of the Code and Guidelines (in one book) will be printed by December 8, 2000 before she has to print the mandatory annul Estimates of Revenue and Expenditure of the Government of St. Kitts and Nevis.      

The Minister of Housing and the Minister of Public Works were both interested in having the Code and Guidelines printed in the format used by the Turks and Caicos for the use of Building Inspectors. However the Printer says that she can not print the limited copies required in this format and suggested photocopying the document. The binding can be done by the Government Printery.

The position is that St. Kitts and Nevis now have regulatory documents - a Building Code, Building Guidelines and a Development Control and Planning Bill which when made public should lead to a reduction of vulnerability of buildings and other developments. The catch is enforcement.

The Government Departments and Authorities responsible for building are understaffed for the task in hand. However, there was ready acceptance of the need for training of the staff to improve performance. The impression given was that the work to be carried out has not been precisely defined and the inspection of plans carried out only for compliance with planning standards and in some cases with simple construction standards.  Training must therefore start with the definition of the role of the building inspector and the procedures to be followed in carrying out the work.   

The work of the regulatory body has to be consistent and firm and rooted in the regulatory documents approved by the Parliament. It is apparent that the work has not been carried out in such a way as to give confidence to the public that building inspection is useful and fair. To change this perception requires an acceptance by the Governments of the importance of development control and an acceptance by the controllers of the importance of their work. All persons interviewed recognised the need to improve the building inspectorate and agreed with the focus of the proposed training in January 2001.  

The Government officials interviewed agreed that the Code and Guidelines should be examined by the OAS Consultant and comments sent to the relevant Ministry. It is understood however that as the documents have been gazetted, any comments received will not be acted on immediately, but will if accepted by the Government await approval of Cabinet for any amendments to the documents. It is understood that a formal request is to be made to the OAS for the review of the documents. 

It is to be regretted that the drafters of the Code and Guidelines was not aware of, or did not make use of the latest edition of the OECS Code - the St. Lucia Building Code of 1997 - as there have been significant improvements to the 1992 St. Kitts and Nevis Building Code which apparently was used as a base for the present St. Kitts and Nevis Building Code.

Discussions with the Antigua State College and with the College of Further Education in St. Kitts have confirmed my view that there should be a Caribbean building construction text which will provide the basic principles of good building practices and focus on the problems of resistance to high wind, heavy rainfall and moderate earthquakes. Such a text will complement the texts now being used and which are geared to the British City and Guilds Programs.

2.
Documents received

1. Government of St. Kitts and Nevis Development Control and Planning Bill 2000

1. St. Kitts and Nevis Building Code

1. St Kitts and Nevis Building Guidelines

1. Build it Strong - Hurricane Resistant Wood Frame Housing Project - a Training Manual, Antigua and Barbuda, June 1999

3.
Meetings held

a) 
November 13 at the Antigua State College - Mr Joseph Ambrose and Mr. Forbes Blackman.

These gentlemen are lecturers in construction and engineering drawing at the State College. The College offers a 2 year training program to the technician level of the City and Guilds Diploma. The College is interested in the training programs for technicians and building inspectors and will assist where possible. The College however is not aware of the mandated Building Guidelines or Building Code and does not have copies of the documents.

Mr. Blackman and Mr. Ambrose were particularly interested in the proposed workshops to be held in February for builders and owners of small homes. The opinion of the lecturers was that the small homes suffer from hurricanes and a discussion of the problems and solutions will be useful.

The two lecturers will attend the January training workshop and agreed to lead the discussion on plumbing. It is hoped that the College will use the Guidelines and Code  in their teaching programs so that students can be aware of the mandatory building requirements. Follow up is necessary.

A formal letter of invitation is to be sent to the College 

b)
November 13. Mr. Philmore Mullin, Deputy Director of NODS.


The list of invitees to the January workshop was discussed. The following offices will be invited to send participants:

Central Housing and Planning Authority:


2 persons

DCA







4

Barbuda






2

Antigua State College




2

Technical Vocational Centre




2

Youth Skills






1

Anjo Insurance





1

Public Works Department




1

Total number of participants




15

Mr. Mullin will present a paper on the efforts taken in Antigua and Barbuda to reduce the vulnerability of houses. NODS to be formally invited to participate

Mr. Mullin also reported that NODS has been constructing small timber homes of about 480 square feet in area. A document was prepared with designs of a timber house. This document was made available. 

c)
November 13. Dr. Deborah Thomas, Planning Consultant DCA 

Dr Thomas has agreed to present a paper on planning issues. She also agreed to contact Mrs Marsha Lougheed Paige, a Crown Law Officer, to present a paper on the legal implications of development control

The DCA is trying to secure funding for the printing of fifteen copies of the small format Building Code and Building Guidelines for use by the Building Inspectors and staff in the DCA. . 

The Building Guidelines are to be amended to include information on subdivisions. This information is to be found in the OECS Planning and Infrastructure Standards Manual prepared by Alwyn Wason and Lionel Nurse in 1994. The amendment will be made to the Guidelines for discussion at the January workshop.

The availability of DCA transport was discussed. It as agreed that if DCA cannot find adequate transport for transporting the workshop participants to the building sites, then a hire of a van may be required. Dr. Thomas agreed to investigate this.   

Dr. Thomas also agreed to request Mr. Patrick Walker the Minister in the Prime Minister’s office  responsible for the DCA to address the workshop. The Minister has subsequently agreed to present an address.

d)
November 13. Mr Addison Workman Consulting Engineer

Mr Workman discussed the revised terms of reference of his engagement as a resource person at the January workshop and for the February meetings with builders and home owners. 

The revisions increased Mr. Workman’s attendance at the workshop for assisting the participants in the review of plans and the inspection of construction. It was considered important that a local engineer be intimately involved in the process of improving the standard of construction in Antigua and Barbuda as the one off visits and lectures by “experts” do not leave behind as much as is needed for a steady and lasting improvement of the construction of developments and of houses in particular.

There have been many training programs for artisans and technicians starting from about 1972. But it is difficult to see any steady improvement in the quality of the building. It seems apparent therefore that there is need for the local engineers to become engaged in the vigilance required to prevent a slide to vulnerable housing construction. This requires firstly a commitment by the engineering and architectural fraternities to the improvement of the housing construction, and secondly, vigilance by the Building Inspectors and thirdly, and most importantly, the support of the Government to the efforts of the regulatory bodies to improve the quality of housing.

It is considered that Mr Workman’s assistance in this program will provide the interest in the engineering fraternity and in the many technicians who design and build houses, in improving the  quality of house building in Antigua and Barbuda.

Mr. Workman agreed with the revised Terms of Reference and has provided his costed proposal for doing the work required.   

e)
November 13. Mrs Rosemary Georges PGDM Coordinator

Mrs Georges will make an interactive presentation which will focus on the mission of the Building Inspectors and their role in the control of developments. One of the main problems to be solved is the lack of self confidence of the Inspectors and the apparent disinterest they show in their work. These attitudes can be made to change over time. The first step is to ascertain the problem and then to apply the solutions. Mrs Georges’ expertise in this area will greatly assist the workshop and the participants and hopefully lead to an improved DCA.

Coordination of the supply of equipment needed for the workshop will be done by Mrs. Georges.

The venue for the workshop will be the Cortsland Hotel and a suitable conference room will be available.  

Draft letters of invitation to the offices of the participants will be prepared by Consultant Wason

Draft letters of invitation to the Prime Minister and to Minister Walker to address the workshop will be prepared by Consultant Wason.

Mrs Georges to redraft the program for the opening session of the workshop to include addresses by the Prime Minister and by Minister Walker and by the Director of the OAS in Antigua. This has been done.

Consultant Wason to complete the program and to circulate to all concerned.

f)
November 14, in St. Kitts. Meeting with Mr Calvin Esdaille, Chief Technical Officer of the Lands and Housing Department and with Mr. Keith Heyliger, Lands and Housing Officer. (Accompanied by Mr. David Keith)

A copy of the St. Kitts and Nevis Building Code was provided. The Code has been gazetted but not yet available for use. Mr Esdaille recommended that a public campaign describing the use and advantages of the Code be started as soon as possible. The proposed meetings with builders and home owners will fit well into the campaign. 

The Department uses Building Inspectors and will be willing to send four Inspectors to the training program in Antigua.   

The other institution dealing with housing the National Housing Corporation (NHC),  Mr. Carlisle Jeffers is the CTO and Mr. Henry Mills the Executive Chairman. The  NHC will also be requested to send an Inspector to the Antigua workshop.

Building plans submitted for the grant of development approval are examined by the Department and submitted to the Building Board for approval. However the new Development Control and Planning  Bill 2000 has repealed the Building Act CAP 284 and a new Board has not yet been established. It was assumed that the existing Building Board will continue its function of granting approvals or rejections, until the new Board is constituted under the provisions of section 6 of the Development Control and Planning Bill 2000.

Procedural forms used by the Department were also provided. These forms are in concert with the forms which are being used in Anguilla and in other Eastern Caribbean States and will be used in the training sessions in Antigua.

 
g)
November 14 and 15, Miss Caroline Richardson, Attorney General’s Office (accompanied by Mr. David Keith)

Miss Richardson loaned us a copy of the Building Guidelines and a copy of he Development Control and Planning Bill so that we can make copies for our own use. Copies were made through the offices of the PGDM Coordinator and bound at the Government printery.

h)
November 15, Mr. Lawrie Elmes, Consulting Engineer

Mr Elmes has been recommended as one of the resource persons for the workshop in Antigua. Mr. Elmes has a busy practice in St. Kitts and is interested in the training program being developed.  He responded to the invitation and has submitted his CV and costed proposal for spending one week in Antigua.

The terms of reference requires Mr Elmes to present a paper on construction principles in St. Kitts and Nevis and to assist participants in the critical examination of plans. An outline for the presentation been sent to Mr. Elmes by e-mail.

This has been done.

i)
November 15, Mrs Hilary Hazel, Senior Project Officer, Planning Unit (accompanied by Mr. David Keith)

Mrs Hazel is the Officer responsible for coordinating the work of the PGDM in St. Kitts and Nevis. She supported the training workshops and offered complete support to the program. She suggested that invitations should be sent to the offices from which the participants will be requested. 

St. Kitts and Nevis should be able to send 15 participants to the workshop including 3 from the private sector. This number of participants presented no difficulty in view of the need for training as the Code and Guidelines will soon be in the public domain.

j)
November 15, Mr. Carl Francis, Engineer, Public Works Department (accompanied by Mr David Keith)

Mr. Francis was brought up to date on the training program for building inspectors. The Public Works Department inspects its own construction but does not inspect construction carried out by other Departments of Government. However the participation of one Inspector from the Public Works Department was discussed.

k)
November 15, Mr. Ira Macmahon, Head, Technical Department, College of Further Education and Mr. Leader, Instructor. (accompanied by Mr. David Keith).

The college has an architectural and building construction program. There are about 30 students in the program which leads to the City and Guilds Diploma. 

The courses offered by the College are similar in scope to those offered by the  Antigua State College. The College was not involved in the development of the Guidelines and is not familiar with the document, but it will use the Building Guidelines and Building Code when the documents become available. There should be copies of the documents made available to the College for use in the classrooms.

Attendance at the  proposed building inspector training program in Antigua will not necessarily be of advantage to the College, but involvement in the meetings with builders and home owners will be useful to the College and to the home owners and builders. The instructors at the College will be able to pass on the techniques used for construction of safe housing as taught to the students in architectural technology and building construction.    

l)
November 15, Hon. Rupert Herbert, Minister of Communications, Works, Public Utilities and Posts (accompanied by Mr. David Keith)

Mr Herbert was brought up to date on the program of training building inspectors in Antigua and on the meetings with builders and home owners in February.

The Minister offered his support for the programs.

m)
November 16, Mrs Clara Walters, Permanent Secretary to the Premier, Nevis (accompanied by Mr. Llewellyn Newton, Disaster Coordinator)

The two training programs - the Building Inspector training program to be held in Antigua and the program of meetings for builders and home owners -  were explained. Mrs Walters is very interested in the programs and offered the support of her Ministry. 

It was explained that there will be two meetings in Nevis in February or March 2001 for builders and home owners. The purpose of the meetings is to discuss with the builders and home owners the ways in which a house can be constructed to be resistant to hurricanes and heavy rainfall while meeting the requirements of the home owner for acceptable accommodation at affordable prices.

The proposed venues for the meetings are Charlestown and Gingerland. These venues were acceptable to Mrs Walters.

A formal note explaining the program will be sent to Mrs. Walters.

n)
November 16, Meeting at the office of the Disaster Coordinator.

Present:

Llewellyn Newton:



Disaster Coordinator

Lewis Newton: 



Physical Planning Officer

Kenneth Selkridge:



Ag Director of Public Works

Angela Walters: 



Physical Planning Officer

Hyacinth Ferguson:



Administrative Clerk

Hilroy Morton:



Building Inspector

Alwyn Wason:



OAS Consultant

The purpose of the meeting was explained and emphasis was laid on the proposed meeting for builders and home owners to be held in February or March 2001.

There was some discussion by the Nevis planners as to whether the new Development Control and Planning Bill is intended to include Nevis. However the work of the old Building Board is still continuing and the Planning Unit reviews development proposals and inspects construction.

There is one Building Inspector attached to the Planning Unit. The Building Inspector will be invited to attend the Antigua workshop.

The development of the Building Guidelines was explained and it was fortunate that Mr Selkridge who is now the Acting Director of Public Works attended the sessions in Antigua in 1984 at which the Guidelines were developed. It was subsequently proposed that Mr. Selkridge be invited to the training sessions in Antigua so as to have some continuity to the programs of training. 

The Planning Unit in Nevis have copies of the Building Guidelines and makes use of the document informally.

The publicity for the programs was discussed. Radio discussions will be planned by the relevant Ministry and it is considered that the Planning Unit should  be intimately involved. 

The involvement of the technical officers of the Planning Unit in the February exercises was discussed as a necessary requirement for the continued training of builders and artisans who draw building plans and supervise the construction of houses.

The response to the programs by the Nevis officers was in general enthusiastic, and it is expected that there will be complete cooperation and assistance for the development of the programs in Nevis.

o)
November 16, Mr. Aldin Crump, Town and Country Planner, DCA, Antigua

Mr. Crump who is a civil engineer was attending the course given by Tony Gibbs and agreed to meet me after the afternoon sessions ended.

We discussed the work to be done to provide the DCA (Antigua) Building Inspectors with the regulatory tools - Development Control Regulations, Building Code and Building Guidelines.

The DCA is trying to fund the production of some small format building Guidelines which will be used by the Inspectors. This will have two important effects. The Inspectors will recognise that the DCA is interested in their work and the Inspectors will now be able to refer to the recommendations in the Guidelines when reviewing plans or inspecting construction.

For this purpose the Guidelines will be expanded to include the planning issues being dealt by the Inspectors and which are normally in other documents such as a Development and Planning Manual.

Mr. Crump also offered to do his best to supply transport for the workshop. He will seek the cooperation of the Public Works Department, but the DCA does not have enough transport to satisfy the needs of the Workshop.

Mr. Crump also agreed to address the workshop. This request will be confirmed.

p)
November 17, Hon. Cedric Liburd, Minister of Agriculture, Fisheries, Cooperatives, Land and Housing (accompanied by Mr. David Keith)

Mr.Liburd welcomed the training programs.

He suggested that there should be three meetings in St. Kitts with builders and home owners -  one in Bassetere, one in Sandy Point and one in Cayon. The locations chosen will allow most interested persons to get to the meeting places.

The Minister also recommended that there be radio and television broadcasts about the program. Call-in radio programs will generate interest. The panel for the  broadcasts should contain Lawrie Elmes, a representative from the College for Further Education, a representative from the Ministry responsible for the administration of the Code, and a representative from the Contractors Association.  These broadcasts will be arranged by the appropriate Ministry.

q)
November 17, Mr. St Bernard Sebastian, General Manager, Eastern Caribbean Home Mortgage Bank (ECHMB)( accompanied by Mr, David Keith)

Mr. Sebastian is interested in the training program for Building Inspectors. The ECHMB and has held home owners debate programs in July this year and last year in St. Lucia. About 300 persons attended. Dr. Robin Osborne of UWI assisted. The purpose of these programs is to interest home owners in safe building techniques so that they can qualify for mortgages. 

ECHMB deals with secondary mortgages and seeks to ensure that the primary mortgagee has the capacity to service the mortgages.

It was suggested that the ECHMB should send a participant to the training sessions for the first four days of the program. The Manager Research and Marketing will be nominated to attend the program.

ECHMB had discussed the training program with OAS earlier and was left with the impression that the cost of the attendance of participants from the ECHMB to the Antigua training program will be funded by the OAS. If such funding is no longer available the ECHMB will not be able to send a participant.

r)
November 17, Mrs Morton, Government Printer (accompanied by Mr. Davis Keith)

Mrs Morton stated that she had made plates of the Building Code and Guidelines and was ready to print the documents. There is a lot of printing work to be done by the printery and the printing of the Government estimates of revenue and expenditure takes precedence.  

 The Guidelines and the Code will be bound in one book and page numbered serially. It was agreed that 200 copies of the document will be printed by December 8, before the printing of the Government financial documents.

The books will be available to the public at a suggested cost per copy of EC$110.00 or about US $41.00.

The Printer does not wish to print the small format of the documents separately, as the printing being carried out was based on reducing the hard copies provided by the Attorney General’s office. The Printer is unwilling to have a diskette with the new format in the printery for fear of a virus infesting the equipment. The Printer suggested that the limited copies of the small format document can be photocopied privately and bound in the printery.   

There was some discussion about the supplies needed. The Printer confirmed that while she expects some supplies in shortly there should be enough supplies in the printery to complete the printing of the Code and Guidelines.

s)
November 16, Mr. Ken Parker, Director of the OAS in St. Kitts and Nevis (accompanied by Mr. David Keith)

Mr Parker was brought up to date on the results of the meetings and the positive reaction the team received from Government Ministers and senior public servants about the printing and publishing of the Building Code and Building Guidelines.

Mr. Parker is to consider the funding of the representative from the ECHMB.

Mr. Parker offered the support of his office in the proposed meetings in February/March, and in trying to encourage the private sector insurance and financing agencies to participate in the Antigua training sessions. 

Mr Keith is to follow up with discussions with these agencies and ensure that the person generally used for inspections of buildings is nominated for the Antigua sessions. 

t)
November 16, Mr Carl Herbert, Acting Director of the National Emergency Management Agency (NEMA) and Mr. Goldwyn Caine, Public Relations Officer (accompanied by Mr. David Keith)

Mr. Herbert and Mr. Caine were informed about the programs of training of Building Inspectors and the meetings with builders and home owners in the three areas in St. Kitts chosen for the meetings.

Consultant Wason is to send information about the meetings to NEMA.  

The Public Relations Officer offered his services in arranging the publicity and radio and television panel discussions of the St. Kitts February/March meetings.

4. Principal items of work to be done and completion dates

The items of work to b completed for the workshop are given in the Table below. The work to be done for the Meetings in February 2001 will be programed by December 20, 2000.


Items of work
Completion dates

Draft letter of invitation to Dr. Deborah Thomas of DCA  
November 28, 2000

Draft letter of invitation to Mrs Marsha Lougheed Paige
November 28, 2000

Draft letter of invitation to the Antigua State College
November 29, 2000

Preparing and mailing (e-mail) final workshop program
November 29, 2000

Draft letter of invitation to the Prime Minister of Antigua
December 3, 2000

Draft letter of invitation to Minister Bernard Walker of Antigua
December 3, 2000

Preparation of Building Guidelines 
December 1 to December 5, 2000

Preparation of Workbook
December 6 to December 8, 2000

Preparation of Procedures Manual and Forms
December 8 to December 10, 2000

Preparation of building regulations for participants (Antigua and Barbuda and St, Kitts and Nevis)
December 11, 2000

Printing of documents
December 12 to 15, 2000

Shipping of documents
December 16, 2000
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